
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
MEETNG VIA ZOOM

FRIDAY, AUGUST 12, 2022
APPROVED
SB Members Present: John F. Reilly, Chair; Rebecca H. Pine, Vice Chair; Matthew F. Pisani, Clerk; Alison S. Manugian, Member; Peter S. Cunningham, Member
Also Present: Mark W. Haddad, Town Manager; Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager; Patricia Dufresne, Town Accountant; Megan Foster, Principal Assessor; Hannah Moller, Tax Collector/Treasurer; Melisa Doig, HR Director; Bud Robertson, Finance Committee Chair; Jason Kauppi, Moderator; Tripp McElroy, Gilbane Construction; Steve Michener and Meryl Nistler, Studio G. Architects; David Saindon and Eileena Long, LeftField; Dr. Laura Chesson, School Superintendent; Brian Leblanc and Fay Raynor, GDRSD School Committee
Mr. Reilly called the meeting to order at 3:00 PM and introduced those Select Board Members present.  Mr. Haddad introduced all others present.
Mr. Haddad said that they were there to discuss the Florence Roche Elementary School Project. He said that the overall cost of the project was $76M, with the MSBA reimbursement being $26 million or 53.39% of eligible costs, with the town being responsible for $51M. He said that based on the current market conditions, they were facing a $9.4M cost overrun or they would have to cut that amount. He said that to cut that amount would mean they would need to cut into programming and building square footage which would potentially put their MSBA funding in jeopardy.

Mr. Saindon, the Town’s Owners Project Manager, said that they were continuing to value engineer the building but added the building was as lean as it could possibly be right now. He further added they would not be able to find an additional $9.4M to cut. Mr. Saindon reviewed the current project budget at a high level. Mr. Saindon said that costs were continuing to rise within the subcontractor market and the volatility of the availability of materials was skyrocketing along with the continual rise of cost of materials. As an example, the projects Chief Estimator was notified yesterday that the cost of glass was going up 40%.  Ms. Pine asked if a contingency could be used if there was an overrun. Mr. Saindon said that they could utilize the owner’s contingency in this case adding that in this point in the project, and because it was still early in the project, he would not advise doing that.  Ms. Pine asked if they needed to worry about approving a higher budget and the subcontractors in turn submitting higher bids knowing there was more money. Mr. Saindon said that he didn’t see that happening adding the subcontractors were really focused on bidding against each other. Mr. McElroy explained how the team broke out the structural steel from the bid package, went out to bid early on just the material back in May and were able to lock in prices and current lead times then. He said that this unorthodox approach has allowed them to ensure delivery of the product when they would need it in January at the then current market prices.  Mr. Pisani appreciated this example adding he wanted to make sure they were doing what they could to address what was going on adding at needed to be doing what was best given the market knowing this was going to level off or come down at some point. 
Mr. Haddad said that they were currently at 60% design and had purchased approximately 40% of materials and were projecting a $9.5 million dollar shortfall. He asked how confident they were that this number was the number that was going to carry through the project. He said that if the Select Board decided to call for a Special Town Meeting to request this additional funding, this was it; there was not going to be a second bite at the apple. Mr. Saindon said that at this 60% estimate, Gilbane was carrying a 4.5% escalation. He said that the remainder of the work was scheduled to be awarded within the next 6 months adding that if carried over a year, that meant there was 9% escalation built in. He said that in the best of years, you would carry 4% west of Boston and felt that the escalation was very appropriate.  Mr. Haddad asked what the urgency was not waiting until their regular Town Meeting in October. Mr. Saindon said that in order to maintain the schedule, the longer they waited the higher that number would go up. Mr. Saindon said that bid packages would be going out in late September with awards to happen in October. Mr. Saindon said he also didn’t feel comfortable with Gilbane awarding contracts when there is a shortfall and no additional appropriation. Mr. Haddad said that the Town Accountant would also not be able to pay vendors knowing this.  
Mr. Haddad said that should the Select Board agree and call for a Special Town Meeting and the Town Meeting approve the increase; things would continue to progress as they had been. He said that should the Town Meeting not approve the increase; he asked what would happen. Mr. Saindon said that if it failed at the Special, he asked that it be entertained again at the Fall Town Meeting. He said if it failed at both Town Meetings, they would be in a situation he had never been in before, whereas they would have a summit of all the town leadership and would have to review contract for termination of convenience, restore the area behind Flo Ro and the school would remain as is. He said that the reimbursement received to date from the MSBA would probably be retracted and in the future the Town would not be in line for another MSBA project for a while. Mr. Haddad said that was worst case adding they would need to look to cut programming and square footage of the building which would impact those Groton students they were trying to bring back from Swallow Union. 
There was a brief discussion about other potential funding sources, such as state ARPA funds and efforts made to reach out to state officials on those possibilities. Dr. Chesson said that she too was working with her fellow Superintendents who also have projects going on right now to contact state officials adding they were all in the same boat. 

Mr. Haddad reviewed the process before them. Ms. Manugian said she wanted to make sure they had all the information they needed to go to the Town for the request and that they could show them that they had looked under every stone adding they were well on their way to doing that. Mr. Haddad said that they needed the additional capacity but would not be permanently financing the final amount of money for at least 2 years still.  Mr. Haddad reviewed the cost impacts and where they were. 

Mr. Haddad said there were two things the Board was asking to consider; petition DOR and call for a Special Town Meeting.  Ms. Pine said she was in favor of doing both of these. 

Mr. Haddad respectfully requested that the Board vote that they accept the OPM’s estimate/report saying they have a $9.4M deficit. Ms. Manugian asked if they should give themselves a little bit of a buffer. Mr. Haddad suggested $9.5M. 
Mr. Cunningham moved that the Select Board authorize the Town Manager to approach the Department of Revenue with a request to consider an amount presented by the Owners Project Manager of $9.5M and that they accept the Owners Project Manager’s estimate of said $9.5M. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. Roll Call: Pine-aye; Manugian-aye; Cunningham-aye; Pisani-aye; Reilly-aye

Mr. Haddad asked the Select Board to call for a Special Town Meeting to be held on Monday, September 12, 2022 at 7:00pm at the GD Middle School Performing Arts Center and that the warrant open today, Friday, August 12, 2022 and close on Friday, August 19, 2022. Mr. Cunningham made that motion. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. Roll Call: Pine-aye; Manugian-aye; Cunningham-aye; Pisani-aye; Reilly-aye

Ms. Pine said they would have far more success going into the Town Meeting with specifics as to what costs are rising. Mr. Saindon said that he would have all that information for them and the Town Meeting. 
The meeting was adjourned at 4:18pm. 
Approved:  _____________________________

_________________________________

      
   
Matthew F. Pisani, Clerk


respectfully submitted: Dawn Dunbar, 







Executive Assistant to the Town Manager
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